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The issue of the sexual abuse of
children by clergy has again surfaced
in the Church. The new revelations of
clergy abuse has again stunned us,
distressed us, and horrified us. Some
feel depressed and ashamed of the
Church. We find it difficult to trust
the leadership of the Church as more
and more is revealed. As we all deal
with this scandal, there are some
things to keep in mind.

First of all, it is essential to pray.
Prayer puts everything in the hands
of God. God works in ways that we
do not know and he always works for
good, never for evil. Pray for Pope
Benedict XVI, who is under so much
pressure, despite the fact that he has
been a strong proponent of just and
effective responses to the allegations
of clergy abuse of minors.  

Archbishop Wilton Gregory of
Atlanta said recently about Pope
Benedict, "In the course of my three

years as president [of the United
States Conference of Catholic
Bishops], I made thirteen different
trips to Rome, and I almost always
had a private meeting with Cardinal
Ratzinger [now Pope Benedict].
H[is] was, without a doubt, the most
supportive voice at the table, and [he]
always seemed to possess
the greatest comprehension
of the seriousness and the
significance of reacting and
responding with a strong
action."  

Pray also for our priests, that they
might follow after the example of St.
John Vianney. Pray that the truth be
told about the abuse that has taken
place. Pray for compassion and
healing for those abused, and for
their families and friends. Pray that
justice would be meted out to the
abusive clergy and that their hearts
would be converted. Pray for the
healing of our hearts, so wounded by
this scandal.

Second, try not to lose faith in the
Church because of the horrible sins
of some of its priests. Remember that
one of the marks of the Church is
holiness. This is "because Christ, the
Son of God, who with the Father and
the Spirit is hailed as ‘alone holy,’
loved the Church as his Bride, giving
himself up for her so as to sanctify
her, he joined her to himself as his
body…" (CCC, no. 823).  Yet,
despite her holiness, there are sinners
within the Church, even grievous

sinners. So, within the Church,
holiness is real, but it is imperfect
and is something yet to be acquired
fully (CCC, no. 825). The Church is
holy in herself because of Jesus
Christ, but she is made up of us poor
sinners.

Third, the Diocese of New Ulm is
totally committed to protecting our
children and young people from
abuse by clergy or anyone else who
is involved with the Church. We are
following very carefully the
document issued by the United States
Conference of Catholic Bishops
(USCCB), The Charter for the
Protection of Children and Young
People. The Charter is a
comprehensive set of procedures
established by the USCCB in June
2002 for addressing allegations of
sexual abuse of minors by Catholic
clergy. The Charter also includes
guidelines for reconciliation, healing,
accountability, and prevention of
future acts of abuse. 

The Diocese of New Ulm, along with
the other dioceses in the United
States, is audited every year by the
National Review Board established
by the Charter. The results of the

2009 audit found our diocese to be
compliant with the Charter.  The
diocese has a Safe Environment
Coordinator, whose job is to oversee
the implementation of the Charter.
She is Sr. Candace Fier, ISSM.

Fourth, the Diocese of New Ulm is
blessed with clergy who respect the
integrity of the persons entrusted to
their care. They know the guidelines
established to provide a safe
environment for our children and
young people, and they follow
them.

Fifth, be wary of what is presented by
the media. Much of it is unbalanced,
not well researched, and unfair.
Personally, for a balanced,
knowledgeable, and fair presentation,
I go to the USCCB Web site and the
Catholic News Service (CNS) Web
site, and the links that these sites
provide to other Catholic news
sources.

Finally, the policy of the Diocese of
New Ulm states:  "If you or someone
you know has been sexually
exploited by a member of the clergy
and you need to talk with someone
about abuse, exploitation, or
harassment, please contact the
Diocese of New Ulm Victim
Assistance Coordinator or the
Bishop’s Delegate in Matters
Pertaining to Sexual Misconduct by
Clergy, 1400 6th Street North, New
Ulm, MN 56073; phone: (507) 359-
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“. . . it is essential to pray. Prayer puts
everything in the hands of God. 
God works in ways that we do not
know and he always works for good, 
never for evil.”  


